

Open Letter to Global Leadership

On the human rights of women, LGBTQIA2S+ individuals and persons from minority ethnic backgrounds in Poland.

01 January 2022

The International Council of Polish Women+ was established in 2021. We have united across borders to represent and support Polish women+ abroad. We advocate for equality, women's rights and social justice, and strongly support human rights in Poland and abroad.

In recent years, Poland's government faces international condemnation for threatening and violating human rights of women and LGTBQIA2S+ individuals.

As members of PRK+ we represent a coalition of women and human rights activist organizations from 14 countries, each embracing liberal democratic values: Australia, Austria, Canada, Czech Republic, Denmark, France, Germany, Ireland, Norway, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom, United States.

We call on our Governments and community leaders to stand up for human rights and feminist values in Poland. In particular, we address women+ politicians who are in positions of power. We expect you to recognize the importance of democratic values and human rights, including as they pertain to women, LGBTQIA2S+ individuals and persons from minoritised ethnic backgrounds globally. We ask you to take action for Poland.

Please find below a synopsis of the critical state in Poland, which must be urgently addressed through demonstrated and measurable awareness, foreign policy tactics and diplomacy.

Democratic Principles

Democratic principles and judiciary independence have been severely neglected in Poland in recent years, according to the Liberal Democracy Index and European Commission.

International observers for the OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, reporting on last year's presidential run-off, wrote that "as in the first round, the incumbent's campaign and coverage by the public broadcaster were marked by homophobic, xenophobic and anti-Semitic rhetoric".²

Poland recorded a decline in the Liberal Democracy Index (V-Dem project), following the global trend of increasing authoritarianism worldwide between 2010 and 2020. Poland was deemed as 'semi-consolidated' democracy in the Freedom House ranking, which ranked the deteriorated state of Polish democracy to a 65.48% democracy percentage. According to Freedom House, this decline in democratic assessment was "due to attacks on LGBTQIA+ communities and the increased prevalence of extremist and illiberal discourse." A decline in Local Democratic Governance and Judicial Framework and Independence was also recorded.³

The Polish government, under the right-wing authoritarian party Law and Justice (PiS), has been met with international condemnation for violating the European Union (EU) Rule of Law, which calls for independent judiciary systems. In March 2021, the EU Commissioner recommended Poland to the Court of Justice of the EU, and appealed for interim measures to address these violations in democratic and judiciary best practices. The Commission identified three main challenges contravening EU law: (1) laws regarding Polish judiciary undermines independence of Polish judges, (2) disciplinary proceedings prohibiting Polish courts from applying EU law, and (3) use of non-independent Disciplinary Chamber of the Supreme Court to intimidate, punish and terminate judges.⁴

¹ International Council of Polish Women+ is an organisation connecting Polish women+. The + indicates that we welcome members and allies of all identities who experience gender-based oppression. As a multilingual group, we feel that the addition of the + symbol is a deliberate effort to include our cis, trans, non-binary, agender, gender non-conforming and intersex friends, as well as remain open to emerging or changing identities.



Women's Rights

Women's Rights are under attack in Poland. The Polish government consistently violates the reproductive rights of women+, including restriction of access to abortion, in-vitro fertilization treatment, sexual education and contraceptives.

On October 22nd 2020, the Polish Constitutional Tribunal stated that terminating pregnancies for fetal abnormalities violated the country's Constitution.

The ruling of Constitutional Tribunal was published in the Journal of Laws on 27th January 2021, making Polish abortion law one of the strictest abortion legislations in the world. According to this law, women in Poland cannot legally perform abortion in cases of fatal malformations of the fetus. Legal abortion in Poland is permitted in two cases only: when pregnancy poses a threat to the health or life of a pregnant woman and when pregnancy is a result of a crime.⁵

The Law and Justice Party cut the government In Vitro Fertilization (IVF) program that covered most of the associated medical costs. The government offered women an alternative program called Natural Procreative Technology that is approved by the Catholic Church and is based on 'natural family planning'.⁶

Ordo Uris² drafted the bill, called "on the amendment of certain acts in connection with the protection of the health and life of children conceived with the in vitro method" (trans.), which restricted in vitro fertilization treatment in Poland.^{7, 8}

In 2017 the government passed legislation reducing women's access to emergency contraception. The new law turned the morning-after pill into a prescription drug. This significantly affects access to contraception because in Poland medical personnel can refuse to provide prescriptions if they violate their personal beliefs and values (this is referred to as the "conscience clause"). Consequently, women not only have to make and appointment to see a doctor, they have to find one who agrees to prescribe contraception. 9, 10, 11

Sexual education is de facto non-existent in Poland. The educational system does not adequately prepare young people to make informed decisions about their bodies, and restricts access to information about gender, sexuality, birth control and other topics associated with reproductive health.⁷

In an initiative organised by the committee "Stop Pedofilia", Ordo Iuris drafted a bill that criminalized comprehensive sexual education under the false pretense of protecting children. 12

On 28 October 2021, the Polish Parliamentary Bill "Stop Abortion" passed first reading in the Polish Sejm. The bill proposes criminalising abortion and foresees:

- a criminal sentence of 5 to 25 years (and life imprisonment in certain circumstances) for women undergoing abortion,
- a criminal sentence for doctors performing abortion, and
- criminalising abortion activists supporting women who undergo abortion.

The proposal aims at removing rape, incest and endangerment of the mother's health as exeptions to the abortion ban. 13

The repercussions of the current abortion bill already have devastating impact on the futures and health of women+ in Poland. In November 2021, a 30-year-old pregnant woman died of sepsis in a hospital in Pszczyna in southern Poland after doctors prioritised the life of her non-viable fetus over the life of the woman.¹⁴

Minority Rights

Minority rights are being disregarded in Poland, according to important institutions such as ILGA, EU Commission and the European Parliamentary Forum.

Poland has taken the infamous lead of the Rainbow Europe rankings for the worst country in terms of the equality for LGBTQIA2S+ individuals in Europe. In 2021 Poland achieved a low score of 13% for promoting human rights of LGBTQIA2S+ individuals in the categories of Equality and Non-Discrimination, Family, Hate Crime and Hate Speech, Legal Gender Recognition & Bodily Integrity, Civil Society Space and Asylum. Poland was ranked 43rd worst scoring country out of the 49 European countries measured.¹⁵

² Ordo Iuris (Institute for Legal Culture) is a conservative Christian legal think-tank advocating for religious freedom and traditional, heterosexual family values. Designated by the European Parliamentary Forum as "an extremist religious organisation" and by the European Humanist Federation as an "anti-human rights lobbying group," Ordo Iuris opposes abortion, sexual education, same-sex marriages and same-sex civil partnerships.¹⁷

In 2020, the Council of Europe's Commissioner for Human Rights memorandum on the stigmatization of LGBTQIA2S+ persons in Poland identified "Anti-LGBT declarations" and "Family Charters" in 94 local government entities, stigmatization by government officials, government funded homophobia, anti-LGTBQIA2S+ litigation and prosecution. ¹⁶ The legislation being introduced in Poland is heavily influenced by organizations such as Ordo luris.

The European Parliamentary Forum has also identified several "socially regressive" initiatives brought forward by Ordo Iuris Institute. Bill 915, also known as "Yes to Family, No to Gender," weaponizes "gender" to stigmatize and criminalise LGBTQIA2S+ persons.⁷

Bill 915 was introduced to replace the Istanbul Convention, also known as the Council of Europe Convention Preventing and Combating Violence against Women, which Poland ratified in 2015. The alternative Bill 915 includes clauses on violence and recommendations that violate the human rights of women and LGBTQIA2S+ individuals in Poland. 19

The main purposes of the bill are to:

- denounce the Istanbul Convention as "ineffective" and "ideological," because it promotes non-stereotypical gender roles and uses the concept of socio-cultural gender,
- replace an international anti-violence convention, with a new convention on the rights of heterosexual families,
- define marriage as a union between only man and woman which then forms a family,
- define sex as the biological characteristics of only men and women thus violating rights and recognition of trans, non-binary and intersex people,
- ban abortion by giving rights to embryos and fetuses,
- ban same-sex relationships,
- ban sexuality education under the pretext that schools will be forced to convince children there are different genders and they can choose their gender,
- potentially encourage a ban on divorce and access to contraception.^{19, 20, 21}

Another bill that aims to criminalise activities associated with LGBTQIA2S+ individuals is Bill 1607, proposed by the Life and Family Foundation. Known as "STOP LGBT", this citizen-led initiative received first reading in the Polish Parliament in October 2021. Bill 1607 proposes to

- o protect the Catholic Church from "attacks" by LGBT persons,
- o protect public spaces from LGBT "propaganda",
- o protect the traditional family unit defined by Poland's Constitution,
- forbid LGBT persons from adopting children,
- o prohibit LGBT persons from gathering on streets, e.g., PRIDE parades, and
- o protect national symbols from being "ridiculed" by LGBT persons. 22, 23, 24

The impact of these types of policies are already being felt in Poland. Trans, non-binary and intersex individuals have been eradicated from the country's census, while people with disabilities or from minority ethnic backgrounds are facing ongoing discrimination.²⁵

International Human Rights Standards

Discrimination against communities of diverse ethnic backgrounds is common in Poland. In 2019, United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination experts identified the increase in racist and xenophobic "hate crimes and the use of hate speech and incitement to hatred within the political framework in Poland." ²⁶

The ongoing abuses against women, LGBTQIA2S+ individuals and minoritised ethnic persons in Poland is in violation of the most basic principles as summarised by the United Nations Declaration of Human Rights, which states that "everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set forth in this Declaration, without distinction of any kind, such as race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status." ²⁷

In early 2021, the lower courts of the Polish Parliament voted to withdraw from the Istanbul Convention which was ratified in 2015. The Istanbul Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence bans discrimination based on gender identity, sexual orientation, and other characteristics. The Convention ensures protection and support for all victims of violence. It recognizes that violence against women stems from historical inequalities between men and women, and defines gender as "socially constructed roles." ²⁸ Withdrawal from the convention, and replacing it with the alternative Bill 915, as described above, is yet another attack on the fundamental human rights of women and LGBTQIA2S+ individuals.

On February 18 2021, the global civil society alliance CIVICUS placed Poland - along with Myanmar, Russia, Nicaragua, and Togo - on its human rights watchlist. CIVICUS cited attacks on independent media, repression against people protesting the abortion ban, and crackdown on LGBTQIA2S+ rights as cause for concern.²⁹

Most recently, the humanitarian crisis along the Polish-Belarussian border has become critical. Polish authorities have been rejecting thousands of border crossing refugees, largely Iraqi, Afghans and Syrian citizens seeking asylum. Men, women and children have been living, and in some cases dying, at the border in desperate conditions, without shelter, food or clean drinking water. Poland imposed a state of emergency on the border, leading to restrictions on information, freedom and access to the borders areas for individuals, media and non-governmental organizations seeking to provide humanitarian aid.^{30, 31, 32}

Civil Unrest and State Repression

After the Constitutional Tribunal ruled to impose a near-total abortion ban, thousands of women and their allies were forced into the streets, chanting their message to the government in the largest protests (600 cities) in post-communist Poland. Spontaneous solidarity protests were organised in Bali, Toronto, Vancouver, Dublin, Tenerife, Geneva, Reykjavik, Kiev, Sydney and dozens of other cities.³³

In response to the mass protests in Poland and abroad, the leader of the ruling party Jarosław Kaczyński, made a public statement calling on Polish citizens to protect the churches from protesters. Polish Prime Minister Mateusz Morawiecki established a special division of military police to support the civilian police to "protect safety and public order".

The protests were followed by repressions from the police. Special units of anti-terrorist police (BOA) were recruited to crack down on the protests. BOA policemen did not wear uniforms and frequently used expandable batons against the protesters. ³⁶ According to the statement by Marta Lempart in the European Parliament, LIBE and FEMM Joint Committees, 3000 people were charged, investigated and prosecuted as of 24th of February 2021. Peaceful protesters experienced constant violence in the form of verbal and physical assault, pepper spraying, tear gas, unwarranted arrests, denying medical help, denying access to medication, food, overstepping of police authority, trumped up charges, ignorance of clear cut rulings favouring the residents of Poland. ³⁷

Police repeatedly violated the rights of the protesters. Notable examples include a 17 year-old boy who was held at a police station overnight without parental contact,³⁸ and a 19 year-old girl whose arm was broken for peacefully protesting.³⁹ Polish police also arrested a non-binary activist without grounds then held them without charge in a male prison.⁴⁰

Members of the independent press were brutally attacked by police and arrested. The victims include Tomasz Gutry, a 74-year-old photographer of Polish weekly *Tygodnik Solidarność*, who was shot in the face by Police with a rubber bullet. Newsweek journalist Renata Kim reported "being hit in the kidney twice with a police baton even though she was wearing a bright vest with the inscription PRESS".⁴¹

Marta Lempart, who is one of the leading figures of mass protests against tightening of abortion laws in Poland, has been charged by the Polish government with organising a strike in breach of coronavirus restrictions. Lempart faces up to eight years in prison.⁴²

Two Polish politicians, Barbara Nowacka and Magdalena Biejat, were pepper sprayed by police throughout parliamentary intervention after showing their credentials to the officers. 43, 44

In February 2021, the government announced a plan to impose tax on media revenues and allocate the money to healthcare and culture. The political opposition and civil rights organisations interpreted the taxation plan as an attempt to control the media sector.⁴⁵

Leading public TV broadcasters TVP1 and TVP2 are state-owned and fully controlled by the ruling party. Since 2015 they function as a propaganda tool for the government and give airtime almost exclusively to pro-PiS voices while campaigning against PiS's opponents.⁴⁶

Call to Action

In consideration of the grave state of human rights in Poland, as outlined above, we request that global leaders take urgent action in the following strategic areas:

- Raise public awareness about the issues taking place in Poland, by publicly condemning stigmatization, violence and
 prosecution against women and LGBTQIA2S+ persons in Poland; through public statements, social media engagement,
 letters to the public, etc.
- Directly support civil-society groups defending human rights in Poland, including Federa (Federation for Women and Family Planning), Centrum Praw Kobiet (Center for Women's Rights), Miłość Nie Wyklucza (Love Does Not Exclude), Trans-Fuzja, Kampania Przeciw Homofobii (Campaign Against Homophobia), My, Rodzice (We, Parents), Strajk Kobiet (Women's Strike Movement), etc.
- Raise the matter of human rights in Poland at the ministerial level, both nationally and internationally.
- Urgently demand Poland's government to uphold its obligations under international human rights law and conventions, and engage bilaterally and multilaterally to protect human rights in Poland.
- Hold Poland accountable until human rights of women and LGBTQIA2S+ individuals are upheld. Engage in economic
 measures, trade sanctions and individual sanctions against members of government as required until progress is made
 in Poland.
- Employ all additional means available to your government to ensure women, LGBTQIA2S+ individuals and persons from minortised ethnic backgrounds, as well as their human rights and freedoms, are protected in Poland.

The global community has an obligation to protect and advance human rights of all people. Our organization represents countries each recognized as global leaders for their strong gender-first approach in foreign and development policies, and for their efforts to empower women and girls.³

We ask global leadership to consider and take every step it can to uphold and protect the human rights of women, LGBTQIA2S+ individuals, and persons from minortised ethnic backgrounds in Poland.

Thank you for your serious consideration. We look forward to your response.

Sincerely,

POLONIJNA RADA KOBIET
INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL OF POLISH WOMEN

Polonijna Rada Kobiet+ https://polonijnaradakobiet.org/

Including:

All-Poland Women's Strike - Strajk Kobiet GB, Norfolk Association Défense de la Démocratie en Pologne (ADDP), France Botschaft Der Polinnen* in Deutschland, Germany Dziewuchy Australia, Australia Dziewuchy Berlin, Germany Dziewuchy Szwajcaria, Switzerland Feministyczny Kolektyw Artystyczny, Switzerland Kongres Kobiet Bruksela Elles Sans Frontieres, Belgium Manifestacja Madryt, SpainPolka Walcząca, England Polonia Inclusive, Canada Rainbow Pierogi, United States of America Stowarzyszenie Łódzkie Dziewuchy Dziewuchom, Poland Strajk Kobiet / Women's Strike Upplandi, England Strajk Kobiet Cambridge, England Wielka Koalicja za Równością i Wyborem, Poland

³ Polonijna Rada Kobiet+ is a coalition of organizations across the world. To obtain the name of the PRK+ contact in your region, please contact polonijnaradakobiet@gmail.com.

Sources

- 1) "Hey Dziewczyny!" O Nas, Polonijna Rada Kobiet+, 2021, https://polonijnaradakobiet.org/o-nas. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 2) Andrusz, Katya. "Competitive and well-organized Polish presidential run-off marred by confrontation, media bias and misuse of resources, international observers say." OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 13 July 2020, https://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/poland/457204. Accessed 13 October 2021.
- 3) Wójcik, Anna, and Miłosz Wiatrowski. "Nations in Transit 2020: Poland." *Freedom House*, 2020, https://freedomhouse.org/country/poland/nations-transit/2020. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 4) "Rule of Law: European Commission refers Poland to the European Court of Justice to protect independence of Polish judges and asks for interim measures." European Commission, 31 March 2021, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_21_1524. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 5) "Europe Update: Abortion Rights at Risk in Poland and Slovakia." *Center for Reproductive Rights*, 11 May 2020 (updated 2021), https://reproductiverights.org/europe-update-abortion-rights-at-risk-in-poland-and-slovakia/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 6) Sarhaddi Nelson, Soraya. "Polish Government Eliminates Program Covering In-Vitro Fertilization." NPR: National Public Radio, 6 April 2017, https://www.npr.org/2017/04/06/522826565/polish-government-eliminates-program-covering-in-vitro-fertilization. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 7) Foundation Ordo Iuris Institute for Legal Culture. EPF Intelligence Briefing. 24 March 2021. European Parliamentary Forum for Sexual & Reproductive Rights, https://www.epfweb.org/sites/default/files/2021-03/EPF%20Ordo%20Iuris%20-%20EPF%20Intelligence%20brief.pdf. Accessed 12 October 2021. PDF.
- 8) o zmianie niektórych ustaw w związku z ochroną zdrowia i życia dzieci poczętych metodą in vitro. 22 August 2017. Sejm Rzeczpospolitej Polskiej, Sejm Rzeczpospolitej Polskiej, http://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki8ka.nsf/Projekty/8-020-1141-2018/\$file/8-020-1141-2018.pdf. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 9) Boffey, Daniel. "Polish government widely condemned over morning-after pill law." *The Guardian* [Brussels], 26 June 2017, https://www.thequardian.com/world/2017/jun/26/polish-president-signs-off-widely-condemned-morning-after-pill-law. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 10) Margolis, Hillary. "In Poland, Being a Woman Can Be Bad for Your Health." *Human Rights Watch*, 6 June 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/06/poland-being-woman-can-be-bad-your-health. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 11) Woman's Health What are your rights in Poland? Resource. n.d. Federa, Federacja na rzecz Kobiet i Planowania Rodziny, https://en.federa.org.pl/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/ulotka-dla-kobiet-w-procedurze_EN.pdf. Accessed 12 October 2021. PDF.
- 12) "Opinia w sprawie projektu zmiany art. 200B Kodeksu karnego ustawą przedłożoną przez komitet "Stop pedofilii."" Ordo Iuris, ORDO IURIS Instytut Na Rzecz Kultury Prawnej, 15 April 2020,

https://ordoiuris.pl/rodzina-i-malzenstwo/opinia-w-sprawie-projektu-zmiany-art-200b-kodeksu-karnego-ustawa-przedlozona-0. Accessed 12 October 2021

- 13) "Druk nr 1693: Obywatelski projekt ustawy o zmianie ustawy Kodeks karny oraz niektórych innych ustaw." Sejmv Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej, 22 September 2021, https://www.sejm.gov.pl/Sejm9.nsf/druk.xsp?nr=1693. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 14) "Death of 30-year-old pregnant Izabela in a hospital in Pszczyna. The patient's account of the room where Izabela was lying." *Polish News*, 5 November 2021,

https://polishnews.co.uk/death-of-30-year-old-pregnant-izabela-in-a-hospital-in-pszczyna-the-patients-account-of-the-room-where-izabela-was-lying/. Accessed 12 November 2021.

- 15) "Annual Review of the Human Rights Situation of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans, and Intersex People in Poland." *Rainbow Europe*, ILGA-Europe The European Region of the International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association, 2021, https://www.rainbow-europe.org/#8653/0/0. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 16) Memorandum on the stigmatisation of LGBTI people in Poland. Memorandum. 3 December 2020. Council of Europe, Strasbourg, Commissioner for Human Rights, https://rm.coe.int/memorandum-on-the-stigmatisation-of-lgbti-people-in-poland/1680a08b8e. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 17) "Ordo Iuris." European Humanist Federation, n.d., https://humanistfederation.eu/radical-religious-lobbies/ordo-iuris/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 18) "Chart of signatures and ratifications of Treaty 210." *Council of Europe*, Treaty Office, https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list?module=signatures-by-treaty&treatynum=210. Accessed 12 October 2021.

- 19) Conventions on the Rights of the Family. Bill Proposal. 11 July 2018. Ordo Iuris, ORDO IURIS Instytut Na Rzecz Kultury Prawnej, https://en.ordoiuris.pl/pliki/INTERNATIONAL_CONVENTION_ON_THE_RIGHTS_OF_THE_FAMILY.pdf?fbclid=lwAR2ibGErPCGSb2iUqw0CTEloRKea2 YOrAco_poWlbReENc7JN1xiHp1BF6U. Accessed 12 October 2021. PDF.
- 20) "Extreme ideology instead of combating violence analysis of the Istanbul Convention and GREVIO documents." Ordo Iuris, ORDO IURIS Instytut Na Rzecz Kultury Prawnej, 2 October 2020,

https://en.ordoiuris.pl/family-and-marriage/extreme-ideology-instead-combating-violence-analysis-istanbul-convention-and. Accessed 12 October 2021.

- 21) Chrzczonowicz, Magdalena. "O genderowej pałce okładającej Polskę: tak Sejm debatował o projekcie Ordo Iuris." *Oko.Press*, 17 March 2021, https://oko.press/o-genderowej-palce-okladającej-polske-tak-sejm-debatowal-o-projekcie-ordo-iuris-glosy-z-debaty/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 22) "Stop LGBT." Fundacja Życie i Rodzina, https://www.zycierodzina.pl/stop-lgbt/. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 23) "O co chodzi w inicjatywie #StopLGBT? #StopLGBT strona obywatelskiej inicjatywy ustawodawczej." *Stop LGBT*, https://stoplgbt.pl/inicjatywa-stop-lgbt/. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 24) "Druk nr 1607: Obywatelski projekt ustawy o zmianie ustawy z dnia 24 lipca 2015 r. Prawo o zgromadzeniach oraz niektórych innych ustaw." Sejm Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej, https://www.sejm.gov.pl/Sejm9.nsf/PrzebiegProc.xsp?nr=1607. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 25) Judah, Tim. "Poland's Population Inponderables." *Balkan Insight* [Warsaw], 1 April 2021, https://balkaninsight.com/2021/04/01/polands-population-imponderables/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 21) "Committee on Racial Discrimination examines report of Poland." *United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner*, OHCHR, 7 August 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24876&LangID=E. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 22) "Universal Declaration of Human Rights." *United Nations*, United Nations, 10 December 1948, https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 23) The Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (Istanbul Convention): Questions and answers. Brochure. n.d. Council of Europe, Council of Europe, https://rm.coe.int/prems-122418-gbr-2574-brochure-questions-istanbul-convention-web-16x16/16808f0b80. Accessed 12 October 2021. PDF.
- 24) "Poland Press Release: Poland added to human rights watchlist as repression of protesters and attacks on LGBTQI+ rights continue." *Monitor Tracking Civic Space*, Civicus, 18 February 2021, https://monitor.civicus.org/PolandWatchlist/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 30) "Near Polish-Belarusian border, seventh migrant found dead in migration crisis." *Baltic News Network*, 18 October 2021, https://bnn-news.com/near-polish-belarusian-border-seventh-migrant-found-dead-in-migration-crisis-229165. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 31) Pulchny, Aleksandra. "The crisis on the Polish-Belarusian border explained." *Notes From Poland*, 21 September 2021, https://notesfrompoland.com/2021/09/21/the-crisis-on-the-polish-belarusian-border-explained/. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 32) "Polish president seeks extension of state of emergency on Belarus border." *Reuters*, 28 September 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/polish-government-ask-president-extend-state-emergency-belarus-border-2021-09-28/. Accessed 12 November 2021.
- 33) Torrisi, Claudia. "From Chicago to Kiev, women send solidarity to Poland after abortion ban." *openDemocracy*, 5 November 2020, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/chicago-kiev-women-send-solidarity-poland-after-abortion-ban/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 34) Scislowska, Monika. "Poland's leader wants churches defended, condemns protests." *AP News* [Warsaw], 27 October 2020, https://apnews.com/article/poland-womens-rights-3ed8662eb28a3e9700863eba27e9b5fc. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 35) Zarządzenie nr 180 Prezesa Rady Ministrów z dnia 23 października 2020 r. w sprawie użycia żołnierzy Żandarmerii Wojskowej do udzielenia pomocy Policji. Act. 1003 poz., 27 November 2020. Internetowy System Aktów Prawnych, Monitor Polski Dziennik Urzędowy Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej, http://isap.sejm.gov.pl/isap.nsf/DocDetails.xsp?id=WMP20200001003. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 36) Olender, Aneta. ""Oni mocno gryzą". Tak działa BOA formacja, którą wysłano na protest Strajku Kobiet." *na:Temat*, 20 November 2020, https://natemat.pl/327557,policjanci-z-boa-podczas-protestu-jak-dziala-specjalna-jednostka. Accessed 12 October 2021.

37) Marta, Lempart. Statement by Marta Lempart in the European Parliament, LIBE and FEMM Joint Committees. 24 February 2021. LIBE - FEMM Joint Meeting, European Parliament,

https://multimedia.europarl.europa.eu/en/libe-femm-joint-meeting_20210224-1345-COMMITTEE-LIBE-FEMM_vd?start=20210224125448&end=20210224144117. Accessed 12 October 2021. Video Clip.

- 38) Litorowicz, Michał, and Kozłowski Marcin. "17-latek o zatrzymaniu przez policję: Krzyczeli "szmato, na ziemię", dusiłem się." *Gazeta*, 23 November 2021, https://wiadomosci.gazeta.pl/wiadomosci/7,114883,26541392,17-latek-o-zatrzymaniu-przez-policje-przycisneli-mnie-twarza.html. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 39) "19-latka ze złamaną ręką przez policjanta na proteście: "Aż krzyczałam z bólu."" *Polska Times*, 11 December 2020, https://polskatimes.pl/19latka-ze-zlamana-reka-przez-policjanta-na-protescie-az-krzyczalam-z-bolu/ar/c1-15340480?__cf_chl_jschl_tk__=pmd_d3fe61ca 3d8d3a6d824d97d9b699e60b27ece674-1627948624-0-gqNtZGzNAjijcnBszQii. Accessed 12 October 2020.
- 40) Knight, Kyle, and Philippe Dam. "Poland Punishes LGBT Rights Activist with Pretrial Detention." *Human Rights Watch*, 12 August 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/12/poland-punishes-lgbt-rights-activist-pretrial-detention. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 41) "Poland: IPI condemns police violence against journalists amidst Warsaw clashes." *International Press Institute*, 13 November 2020, https://ipi.media/poland-ipi-condemns-police-violence-against-journalists-amidst-warsaw-clashes/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 42) Oppenheim, Maya. "Women's rights activist charged for taking part in Polish abortion protests." *Independent*, 11 February 2021, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/poland-abortion-protests-marta-lempart-b1800915.html. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 43) "Warsaw. Barbara Nowacka attacked with fuel throughout a protest. The deputy studies." *Polish News* [Warsaw], 28 November 2020, https://polishnews.co.uk/warsaw-barbara-nowacka-attacked-with-fuel-throughout-a-protest-the-deputy-studies/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 44) "Clashes at abortion protest in Warsaw as police use tear gas and force against demonstrators." *Notes from Poland*, 19 November 2020, https://notesfrompoland.com/2020/11/19/clashes-at-abortion-protest-in-warsaw-as-police-use-tear-gas-and-force-against-demonstrators/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 45) ""I am not Safe Here": Women's Rights Activists Under Attack for Work on Abortion Rights." *Monitor Tracking Civic Space*, Civicus, 9 April 2021, https://monitor.civicus.org/updates/2021/04/09/i-am-not-safe-here-womens-rights-activists-under-attack-work-abortion-rights/. Accessed 12 October 2021.
- 46) Kalan, Dariusz. "Dispatch: Poland's State of the Media." *Foreign Policy (FP)* [Warsaw], 25 November 2019, https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/11/25/poland-public-television-law-and-justice-pis-mouthpiece/. Accessed 12 October 2021.